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Commission Meeting
Open Session Minutes
November 18, 2015

The Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission met on November 18, 2015, in the
Montgomery Regional Office in Silver Spring, Maryland.

PRESENT
Prince George's County Commissioners Montgomery County Commissioners
Elizabeth M. Hewlett, Chair Casey Anderson, Vice-Chair
Dorothy Bailey Norman Dreyfuss
A. Shuanise Washington Natali Fani-Gonzalez
Amy Presley
Marye Wells-Harley
BSENT
Manuel Geraldo
John Shoaff

Chair Hewlett convened the meeting at 9:43 a.m.

ITEM1 APPROVAL OF COMMISSION AGENDA
ACTION: Motion of Presley to approve the agenda

Seconded by Bailey
8 approved the motion (Commissioners Geraldo and Shoaff were not

present for the vote)

ITEM 2 APPROVAL OF COMMISSION MINUTES
October 21, 2015 — Open Session

October 21, 2015 — Closed Session
ACTION: Motion of Washington to approve the minutes
Seconded by Bailey
8 approved the motion (Commissioners Geraldo and Shoaff were not

present for the vote)

ITEM 3 GENERAL ANNOUNCEMENTS
a) Upcoming One-Commission Holiday Employee Appreciation Event — December
11, 2015 at Newton White Mansion.



b)

c)

Prince George’s Department of Parks and Recreation Winter Festival of Lights
will be hosted at Watkins Regional Park, November 23, 2015, through January 1,
2016.

Montgomery Parks Department Winter Garden Walk Through Holiday Light
Display — Brookside Gardens, November 27, 2015, through January 3, 2016.

Employees and their families are invited to both events, and must R.S.V.P.

(Other Announcements Not listed on the Agenda)

Commission Meeting
November 18, 2015

Chair Hewlett asked for a moment of silence for the victims and families of the
Paris terrorist attack, and victims of any terrorist attack in the world.

In honor of Veterans® Day, Chair Hewlett recognized the many veterans who have
served and continue to serve the United States in the armed services.

M-NCPPC is closing out its celebration of American Indian Heritage Month. The
Prince George’s County Department of Parks and Recreation opened its American
Indian Village on the Piscataway River and Patuxent River Park and was very well
received.

The Commissioners welcomed Executive Director Patricia Barney back from
extended leave.

In recognition of National Hunger and Homeless Awareness Week (November
15'" through November 22"%), the Prince George’s County Department of Parks
and Recreation is sponsoring a Teens and Jeans Walk-a-thon for the Homeless, on
November 21st, at 11:00 a.m., in Bladensburg, Maryland.

M-NCPPC will be sponsoring a Trot-for-a-Turkey on Saturday, November 21* to
raise money to provide turkeys for families in need.

The Prince George’s County Department of Parks and Recreation opened its
Wizard-of-Oz playground which has received landscape architect awards and
recognition both nationally and internationally.

The Commissioners thanked the Prince George’s County Department of Parks and
Recreation for bringing Art-O-Matic to the State of Maryland for the first time.
The event features over 500 visual and performing artists and takes place in
Hyattsville, Maryland, Chair Hewlett encouraged individuals to attend the event.
The Commissioners congratulated the Montgomery County Planning Department
on receiving a number of Design Excellence Awards, Vice-Chair Anderson
briefed the Commissioners on the award winners and the vision of Planning under
the leadership of Director Gwen Wright. He stated the Awards not only recognize
some of the most talented architects and developers in Montgomery County, but
also raises the bar on standards expected in the future for new construction and
development in the county.

Commissioner Wells-Harley announced that this year marks the 25% anniversary
of the signing of the Americans with Disabilities Act. On November 8%, the
Montgomery Department of Parks, the Montgomery Department of Recreation,
and the cities of Rockville and Takoma Park held a celebration in honor of this
law.

Chair Hewlett announced Community Service activities in which the agency is
involved. These will take place from November 9" to November 20 to support
the community through So Others Might Eat (SOME), A Wider Circle Food, and
New Socks and Washcloths drive. Donations for SOME take place on November



20™ from 10:00 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. at the Montgomery Regional Office (MRO).
Additional community service activities are scheduled for Thanksgiving week.

ITEM 4 COMMITTEE/BOARD REPORTS — (For Information Only)

a) Minutes — Executive Committee Open Session — November 4, 2015
b) Minutes —~ Regular Employees® Retirement System Board of Trustees Meeting —

d)

October 6, 2015

115 Trust (OPEB) - June 17, 2017

ITEM 5 ACTION AND PRESENTATION ITEMS
a) Awards and Photos with Commissioners

b)
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November 18, 2015

1) FY2014 CAFR Award (Zimmerman/Walsh)
Chair Hewlett presented the Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in
Financial Reporting from the Government Finance Officers Association of the
United States and Canada (GFOA) which was awarded to M-NCPPC for its
Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) for fiscal year ending June
30, 2014, This award is the highest form of recognition for governmental
accounting and financial reporting. M-NCPPC is tied with the Chicago
Metropolitan Water Reclamation District for the greatest number of times
receiving this award, now totaling 41.

1) FY16 GFOA Budget Award (Barney/Kroll)
Chair Hewlett presented the Government Finance Officers Association’s
(GFOA) Distinguished Budget Presentation Award received by the M-NCPPC
for its annual budget. This award program recognizes budgets that are rated
proficient as a policy document, a financial plan, an operations guide, and a
communication’s device. M-NCPPC has received this award for its 30"
consecutive year.

Pension Actuarial Valuation Presentation (Rose)
Employees’ Retirement System (ERS) Administrator Andrea Rose introduced actuary

David Boomershine from Boomershine Consulting Group. Ms. Rose stated they
were presenting on behalf of the ERS Board of Trustees a recommendation for the
Employer Contribution to the Employees’ Retirement System for Fiscal Year 2017.
Each year the Board requests an actuarial valuation on the funding requirements to
the ERS. Mr. Boomershine explained that when his group conducts an actuarial
valuation, four primary components are used in the model: employee demographics,
assets in the plan, plan provisions, and actuarial assumptions used for future
projections.

Mr. Boomershine stated that the recommended contribution for Fiscal Year 2017 is
in the Amount of $20,268,189. Mr. Boomershine also explained the 5-Year
contribution projections as contained in the packet. He noted the Funding Basis
using Actuarial Value of Assets increased from 87.2% to 93.5%, and the Accrued
Benefit Basis using the Market Value of Assets increased from 99.3% to 99.7%. Mr.
Boomershine also presented contribution projections which ranged from $20.27
million for FY17 to $24.92 million for FY21.

With regards to the plan assets, Commissioner Presley questioned what caused the
decrease in the investment return, to which Mr. Boomershine responded that the
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investment returns are consistent with trends experiences by other pension plans across
the country, as the market returns did not do well last year. Mr. Boomershine also
explained the new standards 67 and 68, as issued by the Government Accounting
Standards Board.

Following the presentation, Executive Director Barney explained that the multi-
year actuarial projections presented today assume a 7.25% return. Changes in the
market affect the return rate, and consequently the overall pension assets and
employer contribution. If the market has a downturn, the fund can become less
than 90% or 100% funded. Years ago, the agency had a contribution ratio of $34
million. This was the result of significant downturns in the investment market.
Ms. Rose noted that after an agency gets above 90% funded, the employer
contribution becomes more volatile.

¢) Recommendation to Approve an Employer Contribution for Pension Plan
In the Amount of $20,268.189 for Fiscal Year 2017

Executive Director Barney confirmed the recommended contribution for the

Pension Plan was $20,268,189.

ACTION: Motion of Washington to approve the Pension Actuarial Valuation
Seconded by Wells-Harley
8 approved the motion (Commissioners Geraldo and Shoaff were not
present for the vote)

d) Appointment of the Carlyle Group as the new Private Real Assets Manager for
the M-NCPPC Employees’ Retirement System (Rose)

Ms. Rose presented a recommendation to approve the Carlyle Group as a new
Private Real Assets Manager for the M-NCPPC Employees’ Retirement System.
The firm will manage a custom $90 million dollar strategy for the ERS. This is the
first time the ERS has been able to conduct a custom strategy due to the large
allocation the agency is providing. The allocation has increased from 5% in 2007
to 15% in 2015. The custom strategy allows for continued commitments after the
initial 3-year commitment, providing for implementation efficiencies, reduced
fees, monitoring and ongoing due diligence.
ACTION: Motion of Presley

Seconded by Washington

8 approved the recommendation (Commissioners Geraldo and Shoaff

were not present for the vote)

(e-f)  Corporate Policy and Management Operations Division Chief Anju Bennett
requested the Commission’s review of policy amendments affecting Merit System
and Contract employees.

e) Final Policy Guidance Implementing the Commission’s Decision on Family
Medical Leave Act Program (Merit System Rules: Section 1640)
(Bennett/Thom-Grate)

Ms. Bennett presented the recommended amendments to the Merit System
Rules and Regulations to incorporate implementation guidance for recent
changes to the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Program. Ms. Bennett
explained that in September, Commissioners adopted Resolution #15-17 to
recognize changes to the FMLA Program. Staff is now asking the Commission
to adopt the specific policy standards that will help the agency apply the

Commission Meeting 4
November 18, 2015



f)

Commission Meeting
November 18, 2015

changes. She shared policy changes to the Merit System Rules and Regulations
require the support of the Merit System Board. The Merit Board’s letter of
support is provided in the Commission packet. The Board’s support is based on
its review of proposals and a review of any comments which are submitted
during the mandatory 30-day review by all non-represented employees. Two
policy areas were recommended for approval:

1. Calculation of FMLA Eligibility Period: Move from Calendar Year to
Rolling Year FMLA Leave Method
Ms, Bennett explained that the agency will be moving to a rolling twelve-
month period for purposes of calculating an employee’s eligibility period,
effective January 1, 2016. Ms. Bennett noted that Executive Director
Barney and M-NCPPC’s bargaining team have already negotiated this
change with the unions. Executive Director Barney added that although
the change will be effective at the beginning of the year, employees will be
entitled to the full FMLA benefit (of up to 12 weeks) in the first year. The
leave taken in 2015 will not be counted toward the 2016 FMLA leave, thus
employees will have a year to transition to this new calculation method.

2. Codification of Qualifying Exigency/Military Caregiver Leave Provisions
The second policy change codifies the military leave benefits that the
agency is already implementing. Ms. Bennett explained the Qualify
Exigency Leave and Military Caregiver Leave provisions, as provided in
the meeting packet. Commissioner Fani-Gonzales commended the agency
for providing these benefits.

ACTION: Motion of Washington to approve the recommended Merit
System Rules and Regulations amendment
Seconded by Fani-Gonzalez
8 approved the motion (Commissioners Geraldo and Shoaff
were not present for the vote)

Recommended Amendments to Contract Employee Policies (Practice 2-16 to
Address Vendor Transition and Applicability of FMLA/ACA (Bennett/Thom-
Grate)

Corporate Policy and Corporate Records Manager Thom-Grate presented
recommended updates to Administrative Practice 2-16 (Contract Employment)
Seasonal/Intermittent, Temporary, and Term Employment for adoption. She
informed the Commissioners that a broader review of Practice 2-16 is underway, but
that the current proposed amendments are being presented for immediate adoption so
they may be implemented by January 1, 2016. She reminded the Commissioners of
Resolution #15-20 they adopted in October which implemented three new pay plans
for vendors who converted to employee status. The proposed amendments focus on
compensation equity, the implementation requirements of the Resolution, as well as
communicate the agency’s commitment to comply with applicable laws such as the
Affordable Care Act, the FMLA, and workers’ compensation laws, and clarify the
existing overtime policies.
ACTION: Motion of Wells-Harley to approve the recommended amendments

Seconded by Bailey

8 approved the motion (Commissioners Geraldo and Shoaff were not

present for the vote)
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g) Discussion on the M-NCPPC Park Rules and Regulations Project (Gardner)

General Counsel Gardner introduced Consultant Aisha Braveboy, Esq., who will
be assisting with the Park Rules and Regulations (Park Rules) update. He stated
the purpose of the discussion was to allow the Commissioners to provide input, at
the beginning of this project, on changes to the agency’s Park Rules. He shared
that comments have been received from an employee survey of the Park Rules. He
wanted to review those comments with the Commissioners so that direction can be
provided to the project team. He shared updates must be adopted by July 1, 2016,
due to smoking legislation which takes effect on that date. He noted that a
transcript of this meeting would be created for the staff working on the rewrite so
the project team would understand the Commissioners’ perspective before
preparing the next draft, and for posterity. Mr. Gardner stated the Park Rules were
last updated March 2001. He provided a general overview of the current Park
Rules, explained the impetus for the update, and legally required communications
that must occur. Ms. Braveboy reviewed input submitted through the employee
survey, as contained in the handout.

Areas Commissioners requested focus included:

o Significance of urban parks;

e Use of alcohol in the parks;

e Foundations/major fundraisers being made part of the scope of this project and in
the thought process;

e Trends in recreation pursuits in terms of acceptable/permissible activities so
standards encourage use by patrons; and

e Benchmarking against other agencies/jurisdictions

General Counsel Gardner added that other areas that will be reviewed include
regulation of open space, 1** Amendment rights, managing public/private
partnerships, and accommodations for transgendered individuals.

Following the presentation, General Counsel Gardner reviewed the next steps
which must take place no later than April to complete the process by July 1:
e Scheduling of a meeting of the workgroup which will develop a draft
that will be ready for public comment;
e Joint public hearing by the Commissioners;
e Formal promulgation of the Park Rules; and
¢ Posting and publishing of the Park Rules

ITEM 6 OPEN SESSION — OFFICERS’ REPORTS - For Information Only
a) Executive Director (Barney)

Employee Evaluations Not Completed by Due Date — (As of October 2015)

The report contains a few late evaluations. The Directors will be contacted to have
the evaluations submitted before the next report is generated.

b) Secretary-Treasurer (Zimmerman)

1) Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Briefing

No discussion on this topic.

Commission Meeting 6
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2) 115 Trust FY2014

This report shows where the agency invests money for the future payment for
Other Post-Employment Benefits insurance for retirees. M-NCPPC is
approximately 13% to 14% funded for the end of this year for the entire
liability. Compared to the agency’s peers, M-NCPPC is a leader in the area of
funding other post-employment benefits. This was not a stellar year for the
investment performance; however, the agency’s investment horizon for these
funds is so long, that the ups and downs offset each other, There is no need for
concern.

3) Investment Report (June 2015)

Mr. Zimmerman shared that the agency has reached a point with the new
software that it can now reinstitute investment reporting and get it on a regular
basis. For June 2015, the agency has earned 38 basis points of return. Laws
restrict investment options which limits the ability to make money, but does
meet the prime objective to preserve public funds.

¢) General Counsel (Gardner)

1) Litigation Report — (October 2015)

No discussion on this topic. Report was provided in Commission packet.

2) Legislative Update

No discussion on this topic.

There being no further business to discuss, the meeting adjourned at 11:29 a.m.

Gayta I. Williams, Senior Technical Writer/ Patricia Colitrifi Barney, Executie Director
Senior Management Analyst

Commission Meeting
November 18, 2015
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VAN ITEM 4a

THE MARYLAND-NATIONAL CAPITAL PARK AND PLANNING COMMISSION
T 6611 Kenilworth Avenue + Riverdale, Maryland 20737

|
‘.—_—_.
| I

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
CONFERENCE CALL MINUTES
DECEMBER 2, 2015

On December 2, 2015, the Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission’s Executive
Committee was held via conference call. Present on the call were Chair Elizabeth M. Hewlett (*),
Vice-Chair Casey Anderson (**), and Executive Director Patricia C. Barney (**). Also present were:

Department Heads/Deputies/Presenters/Staff

Adrian Gardner, General Counsel (*) (Left the call at 9:58 a.m.)

Joe Zimmerman, Secretary-Treasurer (**)

Ronnie Gathers, Director, Prince George’'s County Parks and Recreation (*)

John Nissel, Deputy Director, Montgomery County Parks {for Director Mike Riley) (**)
Gwen Wright, Director, Montgomery County Planning (*)

Anju Bennett, Chief, Corporate Policy and Management Operations (CPMO) (**)
William Spencer, Human Resources Director (**)

Janis Thom-Grate, Corporate Policy and Corporate Records Manager (CPMO){**)

Note: (*) (participated by calling in remotely)
{**) (participated on the call from the Executive Director’s Conference Room)

Executive Director Barney convened the meeting at 9:32 a.m.

ITEM 1a - APPROVAL OF EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE AGENDA

Discussion The Executive Committee revised the meeting agenda to include Item 3b,
Commission-wide IT Initiatives Fund = Waiver of FY16 budgeted payment and
approval of projects to be funded by available cash.

ITEM 1b - APPROVAL OF COMMISSION MEETING AGENDA

Discussion | The Executive Committee made the following revisions to the December 16, 2015,
Commission meeting agenda:

The OPEB Valuation will be presented by the Boomershine Consulting Group.
The IT Governance presentation Is still being prepared and will not be ready in
time for the December meeting. Executive Director Barney will brief the
Department Heads of the status of this presentation.

ITEM 1c - ROLLING AGENDA FOR UPCOMING COMMISSION MEETINGS

Discussion | The Executive Committee modified the following item on the Rolling Agenda:

e 2015 Diversity Council Annual Report - This item will be presented by
Montgomery County Parks Therapeutic Recreation Coordinator
MaryBeth Dugan and Montgomery County Parks Administrative
Services Division Chief Shuchi Vera, instead of Executive Director
Barney.

Exscutive Committee 1
December2, 2015
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ITEM 2~

MINUTES

Provided November 4, 2015 Executive Committee Minutes
for a) Open session

Information

ITEM 3 — DISCUSSION/REPORTS/PRESENTATIONS

Discussion | a} Enterprise Resource Planning {Zimmerman)

Secretary-Treasurer Zimmerman provided an update on Enterprise Resource
Planning (ERP}. The implementation of the Affordable Care Act module, by INFOR,
was successful, The Health and Benefits team is getting the information it needs
for the immediate requirement to offer coverage to certain employees. The
software is able to address the reporting needs for the IRS Form 1095¢c. Executive
Director Barney suggested an article be posted in the UPDATE newsletter,
explaining the purpose of the IRS Form 1095¢ as the form will be given to
employees who receive benefit coverage. Mr. Spencer will ask Benefits Manager
Jennifer McDonald to write the article.

The revised Employees’ Retirement System (ERS) calculations have been installed.
Incorrect ERS deductions were found for 40 career part-time employees. The
problems are being corrected before payroll runs today.

The document imaging project Is about to launch. This project, with software
being provided by consultant MHC, will provide document imaging to accompany
requisitions as a first stage. The Accounts Payable check submission process will
be revised. Mr. Zimmerman will have the timeline on this project by next week. It
is critical that the Manager Self-Service/Employee Self-Service in the Human
Capital Management module for records and onboarding employees be functional
by early spring. The consultant will be coming next week to assist with planning
this module.

Executive Director Barney shared the agency needs a project manager to focus on
ERP. With other challenges, the current staff is not able to work on the ERP
projects that the IT Council needs to have completed. A schedule is needed for the
remaining projects, descriptions of each project so they can be prioritized,
resource dedication, and goals and objectives. The IT Council has agreed to fill the
project manager’s position. In the interim, a Request for Proposal (RFP) for a
project management consultant will be done. Savings from the unfilled project
manager’s vacancy will pay for the position; therefore, additional money will not
be required.

Executlve Director Barney shared that at the IT Council retreat, the group voted to
retain the federated model of the IT Governance. The federated model has the
Chief Information Officer (CIO) reporting to the Chair, the Vice-Chair, and the
Executive Director. The CIO oversees enterprise-wide projects, and the Chief
Technology Officers (CTOs) have shared reporting to the CIO. The CIO position will
be advertised. Executive Director Barney sent the draft class specification for the
CIO position to the IT Council for review. Comments on the draft should be sent to
the Executive Director. The position can be advertised although the IT Governance
mode! has not been presented to the Commission, The federated model will focus
on implementation. Executive Director Barney expects the previous Iinterview

Executive Committee
December 2, 2015




process to be repeated again for this recruitment. That process consisted of the IT
Council and CTOs conducting interviews, with the best three candidates doing
presentations. Additional outreach may be needed to attract qualified candidates.

Management Self-Service/Employee Self-Service (MSS/ESS) will permit employees,
in time for the next open enrollment season, to go online to enroll for benefits,
and access thelr W-2s online. Executive Director Barney has asked INFOR for
someone who can assist M-NCPPC with implementation of the MSS/ESS schedule.
The right resources are needed for the implementation to take place before spring.

Executive Director Barney discussed a pilot currently in place in Montgomery
County Parks. This pilot was in response to a request from the operating
departments to have the ability to conduct online inquiries of human resource
data. The pilot was started with Montgomery County Parks as they have a smaller
population of employees. The Executive Director indicated that this will be rolled
out to Prince George’s County Parks and Recreation once feedback is received from
pilot. She will contact Director Gathers with the date, which should be in January.

With regard to the hiring side of the HCM module, there are certain data fields that
the recruitment tool NeoGov does not have for its interface with the ERP system.
Those data fields will be passed to another module in the ERP system. The Human
Resources staff will add more data, and then information will upload. More
information will be provided once INFOR develops the task list for MSS/ESS and the
automated personnel action process. Executive Director Barney anticipates the
schedule to be completed in December, for delivery by April 1* as the agency starts
hiring for seasonal employees in March.

b) Commission-Wide IT Initiatives Fund - Walver of FY 16 budgeted payment and

approval of projects to be funded by avallable cash (Barney)

Executive Director Barney presented a memorandum requesting approval of two
recommendations supported by the Department Heads and the IT Council. As
background, Executive Director Barney explained the agency budgets multi-year
Enterprise-wide Information Technology projects in the Commission-wide
Information Technology Initiatives Internal Service Fund (CWIT Fund). Each
operating department shares in the costs for a particular project. An estimate is
made based on a cost driver of what each departments’ contribution must be into
the fund. Over the past few years funds have built up in the CWIT Fund. Due to
the fiscal environment and Montgomery County Government’s request for a
savings plan, the Commission’s Montgomery County Departments requested a
walver of the FY16 payment to the Commission-Wide Information Technology Fund
(CWIT).

The IT Council recommendations are as follows:
Recommendation 1;

Waive the FY16 budgeted payment of $646,000 that the operating departments
would normally make into this fund.

Exacutive Committee
December 2, 2015
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Executive Director Barney stated that of that $2.7 mliilion available cash balance,
the IT Council wanted clarity on the priority of the current projects which were
already placed in the budget, and the funds that would be spent. Before
recommending the waiver, the Commission’s IT Council reviewed the available
funds and the critical projects planned as recommended by the Acting Chief
Information Officer and the Departmental Chief Technology Officers.

Recommendation 2:

Support $1.5 million use of the available cash balance on critical Commission
enterprise-wide projects.

Executive Director Barney noted the projects listed in the memorandum, that are
designated to be spent from the $2.7 million, were included in prior year budgets,
and that the contribution on those projects were driven by cost drivers that were
agreed upon by everyone. She reviewed the project list on Page 2 of the
memorandum, and stated that the IT Council will continue to monitor the avaifable
funds and recommend projects as those named on the list are completed and
resources are freed up.

Executive Director Barney stated that at the IT Governance meeting, the group will
discuss budget policies and obtain clarity. She asked if the request of waiver of the
FY16 budgeted payment should be taken to the Commission. Chair Hewlett and
Vice-Chair Anderson agreed there is no requirement to take this request to the
Commission. The Executive Committee approved both recommendations;
however, Chair Hewlett recommended that General Counsel Gardner provide an
opinion on the matter.

General Announcements (Items not Listed on the Agenda)

e Executive Director Barney and Chair Hewlett shared that the Commission-Wide
Employee Appreciation event is scheduled for December 11'", at the Newton
White Mansion. All employees are invited.

* Director Gathers congratulated General Counsel Gardner and the Legal team
for winning the Peace Cross case.

o Executive Director Barney provided that there will be two meetings held with
vendors who are transitioning to employees tomorrow, December 2%, at 4:00
p.m. and at 6:00 p.m. Executive Director Barney, Prince George’'s County Parks
and Recreation Deputy Director Debbie Tyner, Human Resources Director
Witliam Spencer, Human Resources Manager Boni King, and Prince George's
County Parks and Recreation Program Superintendent Shawna Fachet will
attend the meeting to answer questions.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:07 a.m.

Executive Committee
December2, 2015




Follow-up

Item 1c) - Rolling Agenda for Upcoming Commission Meetings

e January 2016 Agenda - Executive Director Barney to contact Prince George’s
County Government on status of FOP negotiations. Human Resources
Director Spencer to contact Montgomery County Government on same.

Item 3a) - Enterprise Resource Planning

e Benefits Manager Jennifer McDonald to post an article in the UPDATE
newsletter, explaining the purpose of the IRS Form 1095¢.

¢ [T Council to send comments on the draft class specifications for the C10
position to the Executive Director.

item 3b) - Commission-wide IT Initiatives Fund
e General Counsel Gardner to render an opinion as to whether the waiver of the
FY16 budgeted payment requires approval by the Commission.

Lot 2otz

Gayla/Williams, Senior Management Analyst/
Senior Technical Writer

Patricia Colihan Barney, Exegdtive Director

Executlve Committee

December2, 2015

15



16



ITEM 4b

EMPLOYEES' RETIREMENT SYSTEM
The Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission

REGULAR BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING
MINUTES
Tuesday, November 3, 2015; 10:00 A.M,
ERS/Merit Board Conference Room

The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees convened in the ERS/Merit Board Conference Room on
Tuesday, November 3, 2015 at 10:00 a.m. Voting members present were: Khalid Afzal, Howard Brown,
Elizabeth M. Hewlett, Barbara Walsh, Joseph C. Zimmerman, CPA. Patricia Colihan Barney, CPA joined
via conference call. Pamela F. Gogol arrived at 10.07 a.m. Josh Ardison arrived at 10:08 a.m. Richard H.
Bucher, Ph.D., Jenetha Facey and Marye Wells-Harley were absent.

ERS staff included: Andrea L. Rose, Administrator; Heather D. Brown, Senior Administrative Specialist;
and, Sheila S. Joynes, Accounting Manager.

Presentations by Boomershine Consulting Group - David S. Boomershine, Senior Consulting Actuary
and President; Gregory M. Stump, Vice President and Senior Actuary; and, Sunita Bhatia, Senior
Consultant and Actuary.

1. CONSENT AGENDA
The following items are to be approved or accepted by vote on one motion unless a Board
member requests separate consideration:

A. Approval of the November 3, 2015 Board of Trustees Meeting Agenda
B. Minutes of Regular Meeting, October 6, 2015

C. Closed Session Minutes of Meeting, October 6, 2015 (Confidential)
D. Disbursements Granted Reports — September 2015

The Agenda was revised to add Item 4.Av. Contribution Review.

MS. WALSH made a motion, seconded by MR. AFZAL to approve the Consent Agenda which includes
the Revised November 3, 2015 Board of Trustees Meeting Agenda. The motion PASSED (6-0). (Motion
#15-62)

MS. GOGOL arrived at 10:07 a.m.

2, AIRMAN’ Ms
A. Board of Trustees Conference Summary

3. MISCELLANEOUS

MR. ARDISON arrived at 10:08 a.m.

4. MANAGER REPORTS/PRESENTATIONS
A. Presentations by Boomershine Consulting Group's David S. Boomershine; Senior Consulting
Actuary and President; Gregory M. Stump, Vice President and Senior Actuary; and, Sunita
Bhatia, Senior Consultant and Actuary
I.  M-NCPPC Trustee Education November 2015
MINUTES, AS APPROVED, AT THE DECEMBER 1, 2015 REGULAR BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

17
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ii. Actuarial Review as of July 1, 2015
a. Recommendation to Approve an Employer Contribution of $20,268,189 Payable July
1, 2016
iti. Annual Review and Actuarial Valuation as of July 1, 201%
iv. Actuarial Valuation Information for Financial Reporting under Governmental Accounting
Standards Board - Statements 67 and 68
v. Contribution Review

Gregory M. Stump conducted an actuarial educational session covering the mechanics of pension
funding, the causes of gains and losses and how to manage funding volatility.

Sunita Bhatia reviewed the results of the July 1, 2015 Actuarial Valuation which indicated the funded
ratio of the actuarial value of assets to the actuarial accrued liability for benefits was 93.5%, which is
up from 87.2% in 2014. As of July 1, 2015, the actuarial value of assets was $830,052,104 and the
actuarlal accrued liability was $887,487,374, which resulted in an unfunded actuarial accrued liability of
$57,435,270.

The July 1, 2015 actuarial valuation included economic assumptions adopted by the Board as follows:
a change in the investment assumption from 7.3% to 7.25% with a corresponding decrease in the
salary scale assumption to 2.75%; and, a change in the post-retirement cost-of-living adjustment
assumption to 2.75% for benefits accrued until July 1, 2012 and 2.5% annually thereafter. The
valuation also recognized employee contribution changes in Plans C and D.

In order to meet the funding objectives, a recommended employer contribution of $20,268,189 (14.3%
of covered payroll) is payable July 1, 2016 for fiscal year 2017, The recommended employer
contribution decreased significantly from $27,191,305 (20.1% of covered payroll) as of July 1, 2014
primarily due to actuarial asset gains, demographic gains and assumption changes.

MR. AFZAL made a motion, seconded by MS. WALSH to approve an employer contribution of
$20,268,189 (14.3% of payroll) payable July 1, 2016 for fiscal year 2017, The motion PASSED
unanimously (8-0). (Motion #15-63)

Ms. Rose recognized Staff for their efforts in submission of the actuarial data to Boomershine
Consulting Group and thanked Boomershine for working within the ERS’ timeline.

5. REPORT OF THE ADMINISTRATOR
Presentation by Administrator, Andrea L. Rose
A. Administrator's Report dated October 22, 2015
i. Comprehensive Annual Financial Report for Fiscal Years Ended June 30, 2015 and June
30, 2014

Andrea Rose presented the Administrator's Report dated October 22, 2015.

Ms. Rose noted Boomershine will be conducting an experience study and actuarial factor review in
early 2016.

The 2015 Comprehensive Financial Annual Report (CAFR) was submitted to the Government
Finance Officers Association (GFOA) for consideration of a Certificate of Achievement for Excellence
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in Financial Reporting and preparation of the Popular Annual Financial Report for members is
underway and near completion.

Ms. Rose reported a modified Annual Statement will be sent out to members this year. The
modified Annual Statement includes the member's account balance, normal retirement date, age at
normal retirement, step-down date, and credited service, including service from unused sick leave,
but does not include an estimate of benefits at normal retirement. Given the interface issues
resulting from the Commission’s recent payroll implementation, the ERS was unable to include an
estimate of benefits at normal retirement in this year's statements to members.

The ERS continues to be impacted by the Commission’s ERP system. The interface issues are affecting
the timely payment of retirement, termination and death benefits and the calculation of estimates for
members. ERS staff are continuing to work with Commission staff to resolve these issues.

Ms. Rose introduced the ERS' new Retirement Benefits Analyst, Eleanor Dagirmanjian. Eleanor's
extensive experience includes 18 years with Aon Consulting as an Actuarial Analyst; a brief stint with
the Maryland State Retirement Systern and the fast 5 years as an Adjunct Mathematics Professor for
two community colleges.

Ms. Rose notified the Board that Andrew Junkin was promoted to President of Wilshire Consulting
effective October 15, 2015, replacing Julia Bonafede who is leaving Wilshire after 24 years to pursue
new interests. Andrew joined Wilshire in 2005 and assumed the role of Managing Director in 2006.
He is a member of Wilshire Consulting’s Investment Committee and was named to the Board of
Directors earlier this year, Mark Brubaker was also named to the Board of Directors in October 2015.
Mr. Brubaker and Mr. Baker assured Ms. Rose there would be a seamless transition with no effect on
the consulting services provide to the ERS.

MR. AFZAL reported on the conference he attended hosted by the ERS' investment manager, Principal
Global Investors.

6. ENDA

A. Audit Committee
Presentation by Committee Chairman, Barbara Walsh
i. Regular Report of October 6, 2015

MS. WALSH presented the regular report for the Audit Committee’s meeting of October 6, 2015. MS,
WALSH reported CliftonLarsonAllen conducted a full scope audit for the fiscal year ended June 30,
2015 and issued an unmodified “clean” opinion on the ERS’ financial statements.

The Board of Trustees meeting of November 3, 2015 adjourned at 12:25 p.m.

Respectfully,
Heather D. Brown Andrea L. Rose M
Senior Administrative Specialist Administrator
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ITEM 5b

-
Public Pension Coordinating Council

Public Pension Standards Award
For Funding and Administration
2015

Presented to

The Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning
Commission Employees’ Retirement System

In recognition of meeting professional standards for
plan funding and administration as
set forth in the Public Pension Standards.

Presented by the Public Pension Coordinating Council, a confederation of
National Association of State Retirement Administrators (NASRA)

National Conference on Public Employee Retirement Systems (NCPERS)
National Counci! on Teacher Retirement (NCTR)

s Pl

Alan H Winkle
Program Administrator
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